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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

April 15, 2019
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; Ron Doel, History; Mei Zhang, Industrial Engineering; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Stanley Gontarski, English; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Vasubandhu Misra, Chemistry; Woody Kim, School of Hospitality; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; David Orozco, Business.
The following members were absent:  David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Victor Mesev, Geography; Jay Kesten, Law; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Lynn Panton, Human Sciences; Patricia Born, Business; Mai King, Nursing; Evan Jones, Music.
Also present: James Beck, The Graduate School; Mark Riley, The Graduate School; Judy Devine, The Graduate School; Samuel Grant, Subcommittee Chair, Chemical Engineering; Lisa Spainhour, Department Chair, Civil Engineering; Deborah Gautier, Dean’s Office, College of Engineering; Gary VanLandingham, Public Administration.
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes from April 8, 2019 were approved. 
Program Review- Civil and Environmental Engineering (CEE)- Dr. Grant provided a brief overview of the subcommittee report. He highlighted the major strengths and weaknesses of the program.

The following strengths were noted: 

1. Within the program a highly productive faculty successful at obtaining external funding benefits graduate student training and support and enhances the reputation of the program. Productivity appears to be related, in part, to energetic and enthusiastic junior faculty members. The overall rate of publication among faculty is impressive.  
2. The graduate curriculum is strong with good course coverage, in agreement with this assessment and discussions with the external reviewer. 
3. Graduate recruitment efforts are extensive and systematic, which helps account for the above average representation in terms of student gender diversity. Overall, the program appears more diverse than the field. The combined BS-MEng program and online MEng will enhance recruitment efforts.   
4. Increased research focus will help attract more and stronger graduate students.   
5. The program has a process in place to evaluate and provide feedback to students systematically and has developed clear guidelines for student expectations. Ph.D. students, for example, are required to have one paper published, and another publication submitted, at the time of graduation.   
6. Students are active in the dissemination of research at conferences, their theses were evaluated by the committee as high quality, and most students appear to find employment soon after graduation. Students overall report being satisfied with the quality of the program.  
7. The program benefits from access to advanced laboratory facilities and research equipment.

The following weaknesses were reported: 

1. Although the program has a strong regional reputation, national and international reputation is not as strong. 
2. The program has shifted to a greater emphasis on research; however, faculty report being stretched thin by research and teaching loads, and also that load distribution can prioritize teaching needs over equity. The online MEng may exacerbate this situation.
3. Student travel support appears to be insufficient, and travel support opportunities and procedures are unclear to graduate students. Addressing this would increase professional preparation and enhance the national visibility of the program. Student were also unclear regarding software and other research resources that were available to them. 
4. Students are concerned about lack of equity in terms of student support. Different students report having fees and insurance dues either covered or not covered depending on their circumstance. A substantial number of MS students are self-funded, and many PhD students are also self-funded. Potential discrepancies between FAMU and FSU students with regards to stipends and fees may exist. 
5. Although gender diversity is at or above the national average, there persists a significant gender gap in the student body. 
6. Students report difficulty selecting courses as course numbers and listings are vague, and do not clearly indicate course content. Over-reliance on special topics listings for graduate courses
7. With recent growth in the research program, staffing gaps in terms of technical support and administrative support need to be addressed, particularly with respect to the hire of a graduate coordinator.

Dr. Sypher asked if the Department Chair, Dr. Spainhour, had any additional comments. Dr. Spainhour was very happy with the subcommittee report and thanked the committee for its thorough review of the program. She noted that the subcommittee report appears to be consistent with the reviewer findings.
Dr. Sypher asked if Ms. Gautier from the Dean’s Office had any additional comments. She was also happy with the subcommittee report. She stated that the report captured many of the strengths and challenges of the CEE program very well. 
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 1:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, faculty size should be increased to increase teaching capacity and further reduce the need for cross-listed graduate/undergraduate courses. 

· Comment: More elective course options with more permanent course codes, content descriptions and a regular cycle of offer are needed. Increased faculty size will help alleviate concerns that increased research activity will come at the expense of lower quality teaching. Procedures should be explored to increase teaching and service load equity among the faculty. Additionally, the department may wish to develop a list of suggested courses outside of CEE that are of benefit to students and satisfy degree requirements. 


Dr. Grant explained that there appears to have a very high undergraduate teaching load, leading to some issues for the graduate program such as too many co-listed courses (4000/5000 courses) and not enough 6000 doctoral-level courses. This issue probably resulted from large undergraduate enrollment over a specific period (more than 300 in 2009 & 2010) and stagnant faculty recruitment. It appears that CEE could offer more balanced graduate-level course offerings. In response to the 2012 QER weakness 3, CEE has made efforts to reduce the number of co-listed courses, and significant improvement is apparent and made possible due to increased graduate enrollments and the approved combined BS/MS pathway. On average, 32% of the 5000-level sections are co-listed. In general, there is the possibility of diluting the quality of the graduate course delivery in order to accommodate undergraduate student co-enrolled in these classes. CEE has done a thorough review and found that over 70% of co-listed courses come from the environmental and water resources area, mainly due to the lack of critical mass of faculty in these areas.  A plan has been made so that CEE will offer most, if not all co-listed sections, at either the undergraduate or graduate level in coming semesters. In Spring 2019, no co-listed courses have been offered.  
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation. 
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 2:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, the department and college should work to establish a graduate coordinator position within the department.
· Comment: Given the size of the graduate student body and faculty, this permanent position is necessary and well justified to consolidate graduate affairs (graduate admissions, advising and graduation clearance) and aid in recruiting and support duties.
Dr. Grant reported that CEE has identified a shortcoming in its staffing arrangements such that graduate admissions, advising, and graduation clearance are not coordinated while dividing responsibilities among three different staffers. 
Dr. Spainhour explained that CEE is undergoing an effort to restructure the departmental roles so that they have a dedicated graduate coordinator for those activities, in addition to supporting additional recruiting and support duties. She stated that the academic coordinator will work exclusively with undergraduates and they would like to add this graduate coordinator as a permanent position to the departmental staff.
There was no discussion on this recommendation. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 3:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, additional efforts should be made to help increase faculty and student diversity, particularly with respect to reducing the gender gap of both. 
· Comment: In particular, the program should consider strategies to recruit more domestic students who can be provided in-state tuition waivers while fulfilling the program goals to serve needs of the State of Florida’s higher education needs.

Dr. Spainhour was confused by this recommendation as the female students make up 28% of the graduate student body which is quite favorable compared to other external CEE programs. Dr. Sypher explained that even though the program consists of 28% females, additional efforts can still be made to help increase the gender diversity of the program to make it even better. 
Dr. Grant explained that nationally only about 5% of American engineering students are African‐American, whereas the CEE program has 30%, and 6% of graduate students identify as Hispanic.  He noted that a quick online search suggests the latter is above national standards. The program plans to take advantage of liaisons and existing memoranda of agreement with HBCU to recruit minority graduate students. Plans to participate in college efforts to recruit women and minority students attending high schools and community colleges in the state and the surrounding area, including providing remedial training for motivated students who are encountering difficulties, are anticipated to continue this success.
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 4:
To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, the program should work to support all PhD students, and a greater number of MS students if possible, and support should be made consistent across the two campuses of FAMU and FSU. 

· Comment: Inconsistencies between stipends and fee structures may exist between the Universities but the department should attempt to level and correct for such so that graduate students of equal seniority are compensated and supported equivalently. 

Dr. Grant reported that the department has implemented a policy that PhD students be funded primarily as research assistants (RAs), added by the increase is external research funding. The nature of the RA assignment is driven by the type of contract or grant but most RA students are funded at 20 h/week. Some graduate students at times are appointed as a teaching assistants (TAs). Furthermore, the department has implemented a financial arrangement system that allows faculty to request bridge or gap funding for one or more students based on prior history of funding RAs. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 5:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, the quality of the MS program should be carefully monitored to ensure it does not suffer as a result of an increased focus on the PhD program.

· Comment: BS-MEng and online MEng should help to augment MS numbers, provided that faculty workload does not increase dramatically as well to the point where quality is compromised.  It was reported that the “program needs to enhance graduate student professional development.” The committee discussion with graduate students identified Research Day as a significant opportunity for graduate student professional development that could be enhanced by increased interactions of faculty with all the graduate students who are presenting their work. Students expressed a desire for detailed constructive criticism of their work from more faculty. This point is also included in the external reviewer’s report.
Dr. Spainhour suggested that the recommendation be reworded because the comment of the recommendation only pertains to the master’s programs and not the doctoral program. 

Dr. Sypher agreed and suggested the following language: 

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, the quality of the MS program should be carefully monitored to ensure it does not suffer as a result of new initiatives and program priorities. 

· Comment: BS-MEng and online MEng should help to augment MS numbers, provided that faculty workload does not increase dramatically as well to the point where quality is compromised.  It was reported that the “program needs to enhance graduate student professional development.” The committee discussion with graduate students identified Research Day as a significant opportunity for graduate student professional development that could be enhanced by increased interactions of faculty with all the graduate students who are presenting their work. Students expressed a desire for detailed constructive criticism of their work from more faculty. This point is also included in the external reviewer’s report

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the amended recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 6:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, the program should continue to provide students with annual evaluations in accordance to policies of the graduate schools.

· Comment: The recently adopted policy to involve the thesis committee and not have only the faculty advisor provide student feedback on progress is applauded.  The department may want to consider whether MS or MEng students also need this feedback annually and in what appropriate form.
Dr. Orozco asked for more clarification on this recommendation. Dr. Grant explained that an online document with specific performance criteria and rubrics has been established for the annual evaluation. For consistency in the evaluations, the program also recently (2018) determined that the advisor as well as dissertation committee members had to be involved with the evaluations. The student submits a written progress report and makes an oral presentation to their committee, after which copies of the completed evaluation form are submitted to the student and the graduate program office. This is a newly instituted policy and review of a sample evaluation suggests that it provides the student with constructive and more detailed feedback than in the past.
Dr. Spainhour added that for the MS students, the evaluative process utilizes a set of core courses in each specialization to assess graduate students, with at least one core course per area each semester. This plan (voted on September 2018) makes the core courses more rigorous, so that if a student is not able to meet the goals/objectives, the student does not pass. She appreciated the recommendation and noted that it is currently being addressed.  
After some discussion, Dr. Orozco suggested that the brewerization at the beginning of the recommendation be removed, as the coordination of conducting annual evaluations at the departmental-level should not require additional resources. Dr. Sypher agreed and suggested the following language:

The program should continue to provide students with annual evaluations in accordance to policies of the graduate schools.

· Comment: The recently adopted policy to involve the thesis committee and not have only the faculty advisor provide student feedback on progress is applauded.  The department may want to consider whether MS or MEng students also need this feedback annually and in what appropriate form.

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the amended recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 7:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, the graduate handbook should be updated and expanded.

· Comment: Students requested updated forms for mentor selection and clarification of support sources to facilitate administrative transparency. Procedures for obtaining travel support should be made available, as well a list of potential travel support options. The handbook should be expanded to include a listing of research resources available to students (e.g., computing and software available). 
Dr. Sypher asked Dr. Grant to provide more clarification on this recommendation. He explained that CEE does have a graduate student handbook, but it needs to be updated. The document is available online as well as in paper format upon request. In addition, the department lists the following graduate resources (internal and external): graduate student orientation (instituted in August 2018), Faculty advisors, Thesis/dissertation committee, Responsible Conduct of Research (RCR) training, CEE graduate coordinator (currently not among the staff), other CEE department staff, College Office of Associate Dean for Research and Graduate Studies, and Career Centers at FAMU and FSU. Advising appears to be mostly one-on-one between mentee and mentor. Currently there is not a graduate academic advisory (this shortcoming in the staffing is identified) to perform milestone checks and academic advising.
Dr. Spainhour agreed that the graduate student handbook needs to be updated a bit and will make sure that it gets revised and uploaded to the website. Dr. Grant noted that other graduate student resources might be outdated as well and need to be updated.  
Dr. Sypher suggested that the recommendation be reworded to include a request for the updating of all information concerning graduate student resources so that it is not just solely focused on the graduate student handbook. It would state the following:  


To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, information about graduate student resources (including the graduate student handbook) should be updated and expanded.

· Comment: Students requested updated forms for mentor selection and clarification of support sources to facilitate administrative transparency. Procedures for obtaining travel support should be made available, as well a list of potential travel support options. The handbook should be expanded to include a listing of research resources available to students (e.g., computing and software available). 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the amended recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 8:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Engineering, graduate travel to conferences for presentation and participation should be supported further as part of professional preparation.

It was reported that, although not explicitly required, most PhD students make at least one presentation at a national conference. In discussions with students, it was noted by the subcommittee that obtaining travel funds to attend these conferences was a challenge. Not enough information was made available to students on the availability of Department travel funds as the monies are allocated to student associations and not all students are members or are aware that the student associations have the funds. Additionally, notice of travel funds accessibility is frequently late, preventing students from both registering at meetings in a timely fashion as well as applying for supplementary graduate student travel funds, such as the Congress of Graduate Students, which are available campus wide.
There was no discussion on this recommendation. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher opened the floor to additional questions. 
There were no additional questions or concerns noted by the committee. 

Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 9:
The committee recommends that the CEE graduate programs be continued.
There was no discussion on this recommendation. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation. 
PASSED
GRE Waiver Proposal- Masters in Public Administration (MPA)- Dr. VanLandingham provided a brief overview of the proposal. 
He explained that a growing body of research has demonstrated that the GRE, at best, may predict student success in the first year of graduate study and, at worst, may severely limit the number of highly capable women and underrepresented racial/ethnic candidates into certain fields. Currently, the MPA program admits promising students who lack GRE scores to the graduate certificate programs, and such students have had a high rate of success in their graduate courses. He noted that the program may also grant provisional admission to promising students who have GRE scores that are below the college’s preferred scores, and such students have also shown high success.  

Several highly ranked and well-respected MPA programs—including our Florida peers —either do not require the GRE at all or permit applicants to waive the exam requirement in lieu of other criteria. For example, the University of Indiana, the 2019 top-rated MPA program by US News and World Report, does not require the GRE; Rutgers University (rated #5 by US News and World Report) waives the GRE for students with a 3.0 or higher undergraduate GPA; and the University of Central Florida does not require the GRE for admission to its MPA program.  Given the reputation and rankings of elite and Florida peer institutions that already waive the GRE, we see no threat to the prestige or perceived rigor of FSU should we be permitted to do the same. 

The program plans to begin offering an online option for the MPA program (application is in process), with the goal of significantly expanding their ability to serve mid-career professionals who live outside the Tallahassee area. Taking the GRE is a daunting challenge for many of these professionals as they have been out of college for many years. As our primary Florida competitor institution (UCF) does not require the GRE for its online MPA program, the FSU program would face a major competitive disadvantage in recruiting mid-career students if they cannot similarly waive the GRE requirement. By being innovative and waiving the GRE, the program stands to have a competitive edge in the market and attract highly qualified mid-career Florida-based students to the online MPA program. This will allow the School to increase the enrollment of self-pay graduate students and generate more graduate credit hours. 
Criteria Rationale:

· Five years of professional experience in a professional setting. By waiving the GRE for students with extensive professional experience, we can admit applicants who have already demonstrated their ability to be a successful professional and are highly likely to be successful in a professional master’s degree program.  

· A completed undergraduate degree with a 3.5 (or higher) GPA from an accredited institution. We have found that undergraduate GPA is a better prediction of success in graduate studies than the GRE.  By waiving the GRE for applicants with high undergraduate GPA, we will be able to admit applicants who have already demonstrated their success in college and are likely to continue their success in a professional graduate program.

· Completed 12 hours of graduate courses with a GPA of 3.0 or higher. We currently allow students who show great promise but who lack a GRE or have undergraduate GPAs slightly below 3.0 to enroll in our graduate certificate programs and have at times allowed such students to enroll as provisional admissions to the MPA program, with the requirement that they attain a GPA of 3.0 or higher in their first semester (12 hours).  Such students have typically succeeded in their studies. Expanding this provision will enable us to admit applicants who have already demonstrated a high level of success in graduate school and are likely to continue their success in the MPA program.   
Dr. Sypher opened the floor to additional questions. 

After some discussion, Dr. Sypher and Dr. Horabin suggested that the program should specify “northern accredited institution.” Dr. VanLandingham agreed to make this adjustment. 
It would state the following: 

A completed undergraduate degree with a 3.5 (or higher) GPA from a northern accredited institution.

A motion was called and seconded for approval of the proposal with the one minor amendment. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the proposal.   
PASSED
With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 5:00 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
